
Date: March 9, 2021

TO: Chair Quinn and Planning Commissioners

FROM: Raffi Boloyan, Community Development Director

SUBJECT: Addition Correspondence for March 9, 2021 Planning Commission 
Adoption Hearing of Dixon General Plan 2040 and Associated Final 
Environmental Impact Report (FEIR) 

Attached are three additional letters received after the last distribution of public comments in the 
Monday 3/8 Memo 

ATTACHMENTS

Letter from Old own Neighbors, dated 3/9/21
Letter, Submittal of Comments, and Additional Comments received from Ms. Ginger 
Emerson on 3/9/21
Letter received from Ms. Shirley Humphrey on 3/9/21

Planning Commission
Staff Report



  March 9, 2021 

City of Dixon Planning Commissioners 
600 East A Street 
Dixon, California 95620 

Dear Commissioners: 

As members of an informal neighborhood group known as the Old Town Neighbors, we 
have a number of comments regarding the proposed 2040 General Plan.  Before proceeding, we 
would like to introduce our group to those who may not be familiar with our activities.   

Background 

Formed well over a decade ago, one of our missions has been to keep our neighbors 
informed of land use issues that pertain to the older residential areas that surround downtown. A 
number of years ago at the direction of a former Planning Commission, the City’s Community 
Development Director kept us updated on a variety of land use matters.  For example, during the 
lengthy Omnibus V Zoning Amendment process, representatives of our group met regularly with 
the Director.  At the request of our representatives, the Community Development Director also held 
a series of at-large neighborhood meetings pertaining to the proposed zoning amendments as 
related to our neighborhood.    

Over the years in an ongoing effort to keep the neighborhood informed and involved, 
members of our group have also collected signatures on numerous petitions pertaining to land use 
matters.  Petitions have been presented to the Planning Commission, the Transportation Advisory 
Commission, the General Plan Committee and the City Council.     

Comments about the General Plan process 

We were surprised to learn that the City is moving forward with the General Plan Update 
process while restrictions on social gathering are still in place. Many of the Covid 19 orders have 
not been lifted; and as a result, we have been unable to go door to door to gather signatures 
related to the 2040 General Plan Update.  In an August, 2020 letter to one of our members, the 
City Attorney acknowledged the right of the people to petition their government and offered 
assurance that those rights would not be forfeited.

We would also point out that sustaining public interest in a General Plan Update process 
that has been underway since 2007 has been problematic.  We have documentation from the initial 



years of the process which highlights far greater community involvement than in later years (2015 
onward).  In that regard, a former Community Development Director publicly acknowledged that the 
workshop at Anderson School was poorly promoted and attended.  At the time, more workshops 
were promised but never came to pass.  We would also add that several members of the GPAC 
were highly critical of the Community Survey citing very limited participation by “disadvantaged” 
groups within Dixon.  

In the event that the Commission decides to proceed with recommendations to forward the 
Plan to the City Council without benefit of input collected by petition, we have summarized a few of 
the issues that we know to be of the greatest concern to many of the residents of Old Town. 

Comments Related to Density 

From its beginnings, our Old Town Neighbors’ group has raised objections to any plan that 
would increase density in our neighborhoods.   For instance, we collected signatures on numerous 
occasions opposing the designation of the downtown residential neighborhoods as part of a Priority 
Development Area.  We raised concerns about increased density in the planned mixed-use zones 
in downtown.  We were also involved when residents objected to an increase in the number of 
Accessory Dwelling Units (ADU’s) per lot in our area.  Other examples of our participation are 
likewise documented in the public record.   

Increased density impacts the neighborhood in many undesirable ways, including more 
traffic, parking problems, increased noise, sanitation issues, public safety issues and historic 
preservation   We would add that certain of the census tracts discussed in the General Plan under 
Environmental Justice are in our downtown neighborhoods.  

Specifically, designating planned mixed-use corridors in the downtown area should be re-
examined.  Since the proposed Plan extends mixed use along the North First Street corridor, we 
see no reason to impact areas of Old Town with a designation that does not reflect the preferred 
single family use of land along sections of North and South Second Street, East and West Mayes 
Street and South First Street.  For instance, three new single-family homes have recently been 
constructed along East Mayes and South Second Streets.  Another historic home on South First 
Street has been converted back to a single-family residence, as has a home on East A Street 
adjacent to the back of the Catholic Church.  Clearly, the market and the community support the 
area as residential rather than mixed use.  We would add that public documents reveal that there 
was opposition to the planned mixed-use designation in 1993, particularly in regard to extending 
mixed use zoning on South A Street between Mayes and Broadway.  The older homes on that 
block are significant in their contribution to the historic character of the downtown area and their 
continued use as single family residences should be encouraged.   



 We want to reiterate our longstanding concern that increasing density with plans such as 
the Priority Development Area (PDA) could lead to displacement of “disadvantaged” residents, 
particularly in certain census tracts in the downtown area.  The smaller, fixer upper homes have 
long provided an opportunity for members of those “disadvantaged” groups to obtain home 
ownership.  Similarly, the smaller, older homes have served as affordable rental housing for other 
“disadvantaged” families.  Encouraging the investment in greater density may well lead to the 
demolition of too many of those older, fixer uppers, thereby denying other “disadvantaged” families 
similar opportunities.  

We would point out to new members of the Planning Commission, that allowing 
unsprinklered  ADU’s was opposed at the State level by firefighter associations.  Legislation at the 
time allowed the City to limit areas where ADU’s would be allowed.  In addition to the fire hazard 
issues, shared sewer laterals are common in the older areas of town and should be a consideration 
as to where ADU’s are located.  

  While we strongly support the preservation of agricultural land, it shouldn’t come at the 
expense of disrupting and destroying long established neighborhoods that are home to many 
disadvantaged families. Rather than using infill to accommodate density, we would ask that you 
take another look at new developments such as the Southwest in terms of its inadequate 
contribution to meeting multiple family and affordable housing demands.

Comments on Noise 

While the older residential neighborhoods near downtown are zoned as planned mixed use 
and multiple family (RM1 and RM2), in reality the area was historically single family homes.
Thankfully, in recent years, new affordable single-family homes have been constructed on 
numerous vacant lots throughout the downtown residential area.  Taking that into account, we 
would lobby that noise levels should be in keeping with allowances for single family neighborhoods.  

In regard to noise, we also have concerns about some of the uses proposed for downtown 
Dixon.  Economic development of the downtown area should take into account the close proximity 
of residential uses.  Increased traffic, overflow parking into neighborhoods, frequent large events, 
live entertainment, etc. all contribute to increased noise for residents in the vicinity.  The quality of 
life of those residents shouldn’t be sacrificed for the sake of economic interests.    Many residents 
of the area do not have the economic means to escape new sources of noise by moving to more 
privileged neighborhoods such as the Southwest Development area.   

Make no mistake, we would like to see downtown thrive.  We only ask for consideration of 
those who live nearby.   



Comments on Public Safety 

We have already discussed our concerns about unsprinklered Accessory Dwelling Units in 
our neighborhood.  We would also point out that our older residential neighborhoods, as well as the 
downtown commercial area, are more vulnerable to fire and earthquake hazards.  For that reason, 
we continue to question the location of both fire stations on the north and west sides of the railroad 
tracks.  Even with the eventual completion of the Parkway Boulevard overcrossing, emergency 
assess to our older downtown neighborhoods and the commercial downtown area, is restricted by 
the bottleneck created where South First Street drops from four lanes near the Brookfield and 
Valley Glen subdivisions to two lanes near the fairgrounds.  Similarly, there is a bottleneck on 
North First Street entering the downtown area.   Depending on vehicular traffic and the rail activity 
at the crossing on First Street, emergency access to our neighborhoods could be delayed or cut 
off.  Years ago, the City had fire stations located on both sides of the railroad tracks providing all 
residents of town better access to emergency services.

We are also alarmed to learn that certain census tracts in the downtown area are among the 
most impacted by environmental hazards including air, noise and water pollution.  No doubt, 
density exacerbates some of those hazards and would be more appropriate in newer areas of 
town.

Comments on Traffic 

We would suggest that there has been one unspoken “silver lining’ to the pandemic 
lockdown. With schools not in session, our neighborhoods have experienced a significant reduction 
in traffic.  With the high school and elementary schools in or near our older neighborhoods 
reopening, traffic will once again become a major issue.  The relocation of the junior high school to 
the campus of the old high school will compound the problem, as will the construction of more and 
more new homes to the South and West of our Old Town neighborhoods.  

Not long ago, the City reduced the Level of Service (LOS) in order to avoid widening of 
streets.  The reality for our older neighborhoods meant accepting a further decline in our quality of 
life and public safety associated with ever increasing traffic (LOS issues) OR sacrificing the historic 
character of our neighborhoods and losing much needed on street parking by widening streets to 
accommodate more traffic.   The idea that the opening of the Parkway Boulevard overcrossing will 
alleviate the traffic issues is nothing more than a pipe dream.  It won’t address traffic created by 
more and more families from throughout town needing to access the junior high school.

Traffic in the downtown area diverting onto local residential streets has been another 
longstanding concern as it relates to public safety and quality of life for residents of the downtown 
neighborhoods.  The 1993 General Plan addressed that issue and we would suggest that goals to 
limit such traffic diversion be included with the current Plan. 



Comments on Historic Preservation: 

We would request that you to review the 1993 General Plan in terms of its emphasis on 
historic preservation.  The draft 2040 General Plan is very lacking in provisions to encourage the 
preservation of our historic structures and homes.  We were unable to find an appendix to the 2040 
Plan with an inventory of historic homes and structures in Dixon.  Over the course of time since the 
1993 General Plan, many more homes should have been added to that inventory.  Any claims to 
maintain the small-town character of Dixon are disingenuous without an emphasis on the historic 
preservation of the older neighborhoods surrounding downtown Dixon and their contribution to the 
City’s charm and uniqueness.   

The history of the Carnegie Library (as presented in the General Plan) should recognize the 
group that saved the historic resource from demolition.  While the Women’s Improvement Club was 
instrumental in securing a Carnegie Library for Dixon, the Dixon Carnegie Library Preservation 
Society formed many years later in order to ensure that the Carnegie was spared from demolition 
and took its rightful place on the National Register of Historic Places.  For the City to recognize one 
group for its contribution and slight another is inappropriate. 

Conclusion

While we have highlighted a number of longstanding concerns shared by many of our 
neighbors, we would respectfully suggest that you hold off on recommending the General Plan 
Update to the City Council until such time as groups such as ours can exercise our right to petition 
our government.

Thank you for your consideration of our comments. 

Old Town Neighbors 
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Brandi Alexander

From: Shirley Humphrey < >
Sent: Tuesday, March 9, 2021 12:10 PM
To: Planning Commission
Subject: Comments on General Plan
Attachments: General Plan Comments.docx

Enclosed are my comments on the General Plan. 
 
Shirley Fanning Humphrey 












